Houston County Commissioners Meeting

March 4, 2014

Perry, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, March 4, 2014 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Human Resources Director Ken Carter, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, HEMA/Fire Chief Jimmy Williams, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Chief Tax Appraiser James Moore,  Houston County Tax Assessor Representative Amanda Clark, Elections Supervisor JoAnn Shipes, Beverly Nable, Debra Presswood, Board of Elections members Tony Robbins, Barbara Waddle, Kathy Shelton, and Phyllis Taylor and County Attorney Tom Hall.  

Chairman Stalanker announced that Commissioner Robinson would have to leave during the meeting around 10:00 a.m.  He also wished her a Happy Birthday since March is her birthday month.

Commissioner Walker led the audience in the Invocation.

Retired United States Air Force MSgt John Niskoch led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career. He first introduced Barbara, his wife of 50 years, and stated that it takes a special person to be a military wife.  Mr. Niskoch joined the Army in 1960 and said he spent most of his time in the field.  He recounted taking part in a 33 day, 466 mile skiing expedition with the mission to test both military equipment and clothing under extreme conditions.  After he left the Army he married and transferred with his job to New Orleans.  After 20 years of civilian life he joined the Air Force Reserves where he served in military intelligence.  He served in many duty assignments including Desert Storm and in Bosnia.  He came to Robins in 1999.

Chairman Stalnaker recognized Mr. Hervia Ingram who recently resigned from the Board of Elections after 15 years of service.  The Chairman stated that Mr. Ingram had given an awful lot to this community through his public service.  Among many other accomplishments Mr. Ingram was a teacher and department chair for 25 years in the school system; worked as the Director of Continuing Education at the Vocation Center; worked at the Georgia Ag Authority; and also was the first African-American to serve on the Perry City Council from 1985 to 1997.  Chairman Stalnaker presented Mr. Ingram with a resolution of appreciation, a plaque and an engraved keychain as tokens of the County’s appreciation for his service.  Chairman Stalnaker recognized Board of Elections members Tony Robbins, Barbara Waddle, Kathy Shelton and Phyllis Taylor; and also recognized Elections Supervisor JoAnn Shipes and several of her staff members who were present.  Mr. Ingram’s wife of 53 years was also present.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of February 18, 2014.

Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses.  The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1775 submitted by Christina Graham. The property is located at 603 Childers Drive, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 100, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 2, Block “C”, Phase 3 of Weatherby Plantation, consisting of 0.39 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  
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Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a baking business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and therefore the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage on the property and no customers to the house.  The applicant also supplied a petition and supporting emails from her neighbors.

Mr. Walker asked if customers would be coming to her house.  Mr. Andrews replied that the applicant would make delivery to the customer’s home and that no customers would be coming to the house.  
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application     

#1775.  

Applicant was present but had no additional information to add.
There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve application #1775.
Special Exception Application #1776 and #1777 were presented together by Mr. Andrews since they are both for cellular towers and from the same applicant.  Mr. Andrews stated that both applications were tabled by the Zoning & Appeals Board to allow the applicant to provide additional supporting documentation.  As submitted, neither application complies with Section 100.6 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations.
Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Andrews to clarify which supporting documentation was missing from these applications.  Mr. Andrews stated that the RF engineering (radio frequency) coverage maps were not included in the applications.  These are required under Section 100.6.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to table Special Exception Applications #1776 and #1777 submitted by Providence Real Estate Consulting, LLC and return both applications to the Zoning & Appeals Board for further consideration.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1778 submitted by Gustavo and Ruby Salas.  The property is located at 120 Smoke Rise Drive, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 92, 5th Land District of Houston County, Lot 11, Block “G”, Section 5, Phase 2 of  Quail Run Subdivision, consisting of 1.13 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Real Estate Investing Business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application did not comply with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations concerning increased traffic to the 

home and that the Board of Zoning & appeals recommends unanimous denial of the application.  He explained that the applicant intends to purchase properties, remodel or refurbish them, and then sell them through the internet or possibly by a realtor.
Mr. Thomson asked if the applicant is required to obtain a license for remodeling.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant plans to hire contractors to do the actual remodeling, but that the State requires a license only if the job exceeds $2,500 in repairs.
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Ms. Robinson left the meeting at 10:00 a.m.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application     

#1778.  

Gustavo Salas, applicant, was present and explained that he would not be operating as a contractor or a construction company.  He would hire contractors to do the work for him.  He stated that he previously had a home office from which he ran a janitorial service and that it was more or less an invisible business to his neighbors.  He intends to operate this real estate business as just a home office as well.  He felt that the neighbor’s concerns about increased traffic were unfounded since he would not be bringing any clients to the home.
Chairman Stalnaker asked the applicant how he would transact the sale of a property if not from the home.  The applicant stated that all closings would be performed at an attorney’s office.

Mr. McMichael asked if he had a business license during the period he ran the janitorial service.  The applicant replied that he did have one.

Mr. Thomson asked if this information concerning traffic to the home was presented in the same manner at the Zoning & Appeals Board hearing.  Mr. Andrews replied that the applicant may not have presented the information relating to the neighbor’s concern satisfactorily.

Mr. James Potter, 112 Smoke Rise Drive, Warner Robins, spoke on behalf of a small group of concerned neighbors opposing this application.  Mr. Potter’s concerns were about the potential of increased traffic to the home; the storage of materials at the home; the possibility of the applicant hiring agents to work for him; and the rezoning of the applicant’s property.

Chairman Stalnaker commented that a special exception for a home occupation allowed for a conditional use, but did not change the zoning on the property.

Ms. Connie O’Dowd, 114 Smoke Rise Drive, Warner Robins, had concerns about the storage of materials at the residence.  She stated that she did not object to a home office only, however.  She was concerned that if the application was approved the neighbors would have no recourse to address such things as materials being stored at the house.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Mr. Andrews if the Board could place a stipulation on the applicant that prohibited storage of materials at the residence.  Mr. Andrews replied that the Board could place such a stipulation on the application.  The Chairman also asked what recourse the neighbors or Board would have if a stipulation was violated.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant could be brought back before the Board and face revocation of his license due to any violations.

Mr. Thomson pointed out that Section 95 already addresses the storage of materials at the home.

Mr. Potter allowed that if the storage of materials at the home could be addressed through a stipulation that the only remaining concern may be the possibility of increased traffic.  The applicant reiterated that he would not generate any increased traffic to the neighborhood.

Mr. Walker asked the applicant how long he had resided in the neighborhood.  The applicant replied that he has lived there for eleven years and is just as concerned about the character of the neighborhood remaining unchanged as his neighbors.
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Based on the new information presented by the applicant, Mr. Potter withdrew his group’s objections to the application.

Mr. Andrews stated that since the objections of the neighbors had been cleared up that the original non-compliance ruling on Section 95 requirements would no longer be an issue.

There being no further public comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson to approve Application #1778 subject to compliance with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations; no signage; no customers to the house; no material storage at the house; and use as a home office only.  Upon voting, Commissioners Walker, Thomson and McMichael voted yes.  Motion carried.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1779 submitted by Lisa Vitale.  The property is located at 101 Sandy Valley Drive, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 191, 10th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Tract “A as shown on a plat of survey for Herbert P. Noles, consisting of 1.95 acres.  Existing use is R-AG residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Baking Business with no change in zoning. Mr. Andrews stated that the applicant complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage at the home.  He also explained that the applicant plans to specifically bake chocolate chip cookies.
Mr. McMichael stated that he wished the applicant was present so that she may answer any questions from the Board. 

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1779.  

Applicant was not present. 

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve Application #1779 subject to no signage at the home.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1780 submitted by Sheronnie S. Singletary.  The property is located at 225 Brighton Drive, Byron, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 59 of the 5th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 17, Block “A”, Section 2, Phase 1 of the Bradford Subdivision, consisting of 0.40 acres.  Existing use is R-MH residential. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for a Virtual Assistant business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the applicant complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage and no clients to the home.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant would be performing clerical work, such as typing correspondence, resumes, and power point presentations on the computer and would require a home office only.  All ‘product’ would be electronically sent to her clients or would be downloaded and then mailed to the client.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1780.
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Applicant was present but had nothing further to add.

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker to approve Application #1780 subject to no signage and no clients to the home.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Walker and Thomson voted yes.  Motion carried.  
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1781 submitted by Beverly Hudson.  The property is located at 123 Golden Pond Blvd., Bonaire, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 220, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 37, Block “A”, Phase 3 of Lakewood Estates Subdivision, consisting of 0.29 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation for an Event Planning business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no signage and storage of any supplies or equipment is to be at an off-site storage facility.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant has been doing event planning as a hobby for at least ten years and that she would like to now pursue it as an occupation.  He explained that she normally meets clients at an off-site location and would only have a client to the home on a rare occasion to view the floral arrangements.
Mr. Thomson asked how long she had been operating at the same residence.  Mr. Andrews replied that she had been doing so for the past ten years at this residence.
Mr. McMichael asked about increased traffic to the home.  Mr. Andrews replied that the applicant typically plans only three or four events per year so an increase of traffic would be negligible.

Mr. Walker asked how the applicant obtained her clients.  Mr. Andrews replied that it was essentially by word-of-mouth.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1781.  

Ms. Beverly Hudson, applicant, was present and reiterated that she would only be planning three or four events each year.  She described the types of events that she plans as weddings, birthday parties, retirement parties and so forth. 

There was no opposition.

There being no further public comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve Application #1781 subject to no signage and storage of equipment is to be at an off-site storage facility.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson to approve setting a qualifying fee of $108 for the May 20, 2014 Special Election in conjunction with the General Primary and Non-Partisan General Election for the office of County Board of Education, Post 7 (At Large).  Qualifying starts at 9:00 a.m. on March 10th and ends at 12:00 noon on March 12th.  Upon voting Commissioners Walker, Thomson and McMichael voted yes.  Motion carried.
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued on Page 821
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued from Page 820
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #2 for $4,100 for the installation of roof canopies over the doors on the west side of the Nola Brantley Library; and also to sign Change Order #3 for $163,750 for the complete roof replacement of both the flat built-up roof section and of the barrel roof section.  The new contract price including both change orders is $2,091,270.61.  Contract time will be increased 240 days making the substantial completion date May 31, 2014.  Upon voting, Commissioners Thomson, McMichael and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #2 on the Moody Road Phase 3 construction project increasing the contract price by $160,000 from $4,931,612.63 to $5,091,612.63.  There will be no increase in contract time.  Upon voting, Commissioners Thomson, Walker and McMichael voted yes.  Motion carried.
Chairman Stalnaker asked Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar if this would be the final change order.  Mr. Dunbar stated that he does not anticipate another change order.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve the award of five new 2014 Ford F-150 crew cab pick-up trucks for use in the Warrants Division to David Ragan Ford of Perry at a unit cost of $23,579.08 each or a total of $117,895.40.  David Ragan Ford is not the low bid, but falls within the 3% Local Vendor Preference.  SPLOST 2012 will fund this purchase.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker to approve the award of three new 2014 Ford F-150 regular cab pick-up trucks for use in the Magistrate Court to Alan Vigil Ford of Morrow, GA at a unit cost of $18,222.00 each for a total of $54,666.00.  SPLOST 2012 will fund this purchase.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Walker and Thomson voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve the award of one new 2014 Ford F-150 extended cab pick-up truck for use in the Engineering Department to Alan Vigil Ford of Morrow, GA at a unit cost of $20,795.00.  This vehicle will be funded by the insurance settlement of $16,792.76 and the balance of $4,002.24 from HOST Fee funds.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker to approve the award of one new 2014 Ford F-150 extended cab pick-up truck for use in the Water Department to Alan Vigil Ford of Morrow, GA at a unit cost of $20,795.00.  This vehicle will be funded by capital Water funds.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Walker and Thomson voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve the award of one new 2014 Ford F-150 crew cab pick-up truck for use in the Landfill to David Ragan Ford of Perry, GA at a unit cost of $24,295.08.  This vehicle will be funded by Solid Waste capital funds.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker to approve the award of a timber sales bid for 34.4 acres at the County Landfill to Gay Wood in the amount of $73,698 and to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign all contract documents.  The County’s consultant, American Forest Management of Sandersville, will administer the contract.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Walker and Thomson voted yes.  Motion carried.
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Mr. Walker asked what species of wood was being cut on this particular tract.  Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar stated that it was mainly pine with some hardwood.

Mr. McMichael clarified that this would be a select cut or thinning of the trees and not a clear cut.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to approve the payment of bills totaling $2,462,147.93.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.

There being no public comments the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Chairman Stalnaker mentioned a recent news article that appeared in the Macon Telegraph concerning the TAVT or ad valorem tax on car sales.  The Chairman clarified that there is no longer a sales tax and annual ad valorem tax on automobiles but rather a one-time title ad valorem tax that is based on the value of the vehicle.  Mr. McMichael stated he had inadvertently misstated the information in the article.

Chairman Stalnaker also expressed his condolences for Mr. Walton Wood whose sister passed away the other day.

Chairman Stalnaker mentioned that he and other community leaders recently visited various Senators, Congressmen and the Chief of Staff of the Air Force General Welsh in Washington, D.C. to discuss matters concerning Robins Air Force Base and the surrounding communities.  Among other issues, the possible elimination of the Air Force Reserve command was discussed.  Local officials are opposed to such an elimination which would cost about 1,200 jobs and Chairman Stalnaker relayed that he feels more optimistic after the discussion that the move to eliminate the organization will be opposed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson to adjourn the meeting.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
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